


“We Are Held To A Higher Standard…And We Ought To Be Proud”
SHERIFF DENITA R. BALL





DATE:	    	Monday January 22, 2024
TO:		Marcia Nicholson, Milwaukee County Board Chairwoman
FROM:	    	Aaron Dobson, Milwaukee County Sheriff’s Office Inspector
RE: 	    	County Board 2024 Budget Amendment 25 Response

During the 2024 budget hearings, the Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors requested that the Milwaukee County Sheriff’s Office respond to the following:
The Sheriff is requested to examine the need of Public Safety Officer (PSO) staff to be deployed bullet proof vests either as standard issue or at the request of individual staff. A report on the findings and recommendations on needed resources will be provided to the County Board of Supervisors no later than the March 2024 meeting cycle.  
Safety – Public Safety Officers (PSO’s) would be unquestionably safer from threats armed with small caliber firearms if they were to wear ballistic protection, similar to law enforcement officers. It is important to note that conventional ballistic vests do not protect wearers from large caliber rounds, nor do they provide protection from edged weapons (knives), which is the most frequently found weapon type discovered at our screening stations. It should also be noted that it is unconventional, although not unheard of, for unarmed security officers, who do not respond to critical incidents, to be deployed with ballistic protection.
County Security Director Assessment – There are 3 reasons for an unarmed security officer to wear ballistic protection. The reasons are as follows:
1. The officer is working in a publicly accessible post where there is a heightened risk of crime.
2. The unarmed officer is working alongside armed civilian officers.
3. The unarmed officer is working alongside armed law enforcement officers.
“I believe this is necessary. While the safety officers are not expected to respond, they are likely to find themselves in the middle of an incident. This is due to the safety officers staffing all entrances and screening all members of the public. If someone is looking to cause harm in our complex, they may try to sneak or force a weapon in. In this case, the confrontation point would more than likely be at an entrance. In addition to this, the safety officers uniform looks very similar to a deputy's uniform. The safety officer team can easily be mistaken as an armed law enforcement officer, making them a target.”

Survey – In preparing this report, we thought it prudent to gather the thoughts of our Public Safety Officer team in making a recommendation as to whether or not deploying them with ballistic protection was a good idea. We asked them two (2) questions. #1 – If bullet proof vests were available, would you wear it? 26 of the 28 officers responded to the survey and 24 of the 26 (92%) stated that they would. #2 – Do you think bullet proof vests should be mandatory for all staff? 26 of 28 officers responded and 18 (69%) stated that it should be mandatory.
Comfort – It is important to note that ballistic protection can be extremely uncomfortable for the wearer, which is something that the officers may not be aware of.  
Adjacent Counties – We reached out to our local counterparts to determine whether or not the officers at their courthouse security checkpoints currently wear body armor (responses below):
Waukesha Co. – They have civilian security screeners similar to us and they are not armed and do not wear ballistic protection. 
Ozaukee Co. – They utilize deputy sheriffs (mostly part-time staff) at their screening stations. They are all armed and wear ballistic protection.
Racine Co. – They utilize deputy sheriffs (mix of part-time and full-time staff). They are all armed. The wearing of body armor is mandatory for full-time staff and optional for part-time staff.
Washington Co. They utilize deputy sheriffs (mix of part-time and full-time staff).  The wearing of body armor is mandatory for full-time staff optional for part-time staff.
Uniform considerations – At the request of Public Safety Officer staff, we were planning on transitioning them to a more comfortable uniform in keeping with their desires and work routine. Our intention was to transition them to polo shirts with embroidered badges and cotton pants rather than polyester. Due to their constant repetitive activity in searching hundreds of people daily who come into the facility, we felt a more comfortable uniform was appropriate. If ballistic protection were to be authorized for our PSO staff, we would not be able to conduct this transition. The wearing of ballistic protection under a polo shirt would not present a professional appearance for our security staff, and a conventional uniform shirt (as they are currently wearing) would be required.
Cost – We currently have 35 PSO positions, and ballistic vests cost $835.10 each at the present time. If we were to require all PSO staff to wear ballistic protection, the initial cost would be $29,228.20. It is also important to note that there would be recurring costs. Body armor is individually fitted and is not transferable to another person with rare exceptions. It should also be noted that ballistic vests do have an expiration date and must be replaced every five (5) years. As we turnover approximately a third of our staff annually, and must replace vests every 5 years, I would estimate that we will require approximately $15,000 in additional funding annually to continue the program.
Recommendation – We recommend that if funding is approved for this project, it should not be optional for employees. We would not want to make an investment this significant, and not have the officers utilize the additional layer of protection. If we were to purchase body armor for all PSO staff, it would be a required uniform piece, and appropriate policies would be authored. Employees found not to be in compliance during their shift would be subject to discipline, similar to deputy sheriff’s. If we were to make this an optional program funded by the county, having officers working in tandem with different levels of protection would be undeniably difficult to explain.
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